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________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

Welcome to your slightly tweaked, new look Bandicoot Tails.  

Another year has come and gone, and the Friends of Scott 
Creek Conservation Park held its Annual General Meeting on 
13th November. With this, we invite you to renew your 
membership, which remains at just $10 pa. This can either 
be paid in person at one of our meetings or activities, paid 
by a direct credit into our bank account at any BankSA 
branch, or via on-line banking.  

ü BSB: 105-078, A/C No: 311316140 
ü Account Name: Friends of Scott Creek Conservation Park 
ü Reference: please add your name as a reference; you 

can also email our treasurer Donella to confirm that you 
have paid at treasurer@friendsofscottcreekcp.org.au  

 

 

TƘŜ tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘΩǎ ǿƻǊŘǎΥ 

IŜǊŜ ƛǎ ǘƘŜ tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ ŦǊƻƳ ƻǳǊ !ƴƴǳŀƭ DŜƴŜǊŀƭ aŜŜǘƛƴƎ ƘŜƭŘ ƻƴ 
Tuesday 13th November at the Cherry Gardens CFS. Thanks once again to the 
CFS for allowing us to use their facilities for our AGM and general meetings 
throughout 2018. 

This was another busy and productive year for the Friends group, with a few 
teething problems faced by some of our team taking on different roles, the 
completion of the fourth year of our ten year Almanda Project, a couple of 
slightly out of the ordinary events and a whole lot of the same old thing. 

While the roles of President, Vice President, Treasurer and Administration 
Assistant remained with yours truly, Jim Spiker, Donella Peters and Jenny 

5ŀǿŜǎ ŀǘ ƭŀǎǘ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ !DaΣ 5ƻƴ wŜƛŘ ŘŜŎƛŘŜŘ ƛǘ ǿŀǎ ǘƛƳŜ ǘƻ step down from his 25 year reign as Secretary of 
ǘƘŜ ƎǊƻǳǇΦ YƴƻǿƛƴƎ ǘƘŀǘ 5ƻƴ ŎƻǳƭŘƴΩǘ ōŜ ǊŜǇƭŀŎŜŘΣ ǘƘŜ ǊƻƭŜ ǿŀǎ ǎǇƭƛǘ ƛƴ ǘƘǊŜŜΣ ǿƛǘƘ WƛƳ ǘŀƪƛƴƎ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ Ƨƻō ƻŦ 
Correspondence Secretary, meaning he has to wade through the plethora of emails predominantly from 
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Friends of Parks and deciding which to on-forward to the masses, Lorraine Billett accepting the less arduous 
but equally important job of Membership Officer, making sure our records are kept up to date, and Donella 
offering to be the Minute Secretary for our meetings, a generally thankless task for which I sincerely thank 
ƘŜǊΦ Lǘ ǘƻƻƪ ŀ ŎƻƴǎƛŘŜǊŀōƭŜ ŀƳƻǳƴǘ ƻŦ ǘƛƳŜ ŀƴŘ ŜŦŦƻǊǘ ǘƻ ƎŜǘ ƻǳǊ ŜȄǘŜƴǎƛǾŜ ŜƳŀƛƭ ƭƛǎǘ ǳǇ ǘƻ ŘŀǘŜ ŀƴŘ ƛƴǘƻ WƛƳΩǎ 
computer, so that he could start passing on emails to our supporters. Thanks to Don for continuing to do this 
until Jim could take over.  

wƛŎƪ ²ƛƭƭƛŀƳǎ Ƙŀǎ ŎƻƴǘƛƴǳŜŘ ǘƻ Ƴŀƛƴǘŀƛƴ ǘƘŜ CǊƛŜƴŘǎΩ 
website in good order this year, after taking over from 
long-time and original web-master Les Peters the 
previous year. Thanks also to Rick and Dave Fitch for 
finalising our new generic email addresses for the 
group, including ones for our President, Secretary, 
¢ǊŜŀǎǳǊŜǊ ŀƴŘ ŀ ƎŜƴŜǊŀƭ ƻƴŜ ǎƛƳǇƭȅ ŦƻǊ ΨƛƴŦƻΩΦ  

²ƘƛƭŜ ƻƴ ŜƭŜŎǘǊƻƴƛŎ ƳŜŘƛŀΣ L ŘŜŎƛŘŜŘ L ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ƘŀǾŜ 
enough to keep myself busy and, in March, I spoke to 
Kat Hill, our Volunteer Support Officer from Natural 
Resources Adelaide and Mount Lofty Ranges (NR 
AMLR), about setting up a Facebook page for the group. 
Kat referred me on to Jemma van den Bos from her 

office and the rest is, as they say, history. The page was set up and I now post a few photos and a paragraph 
or two after most events conducted by our group, including working bees, bird banding, open days and field 
trips. While this may not result in new members or active volunteers, it does certainly reach a few different 
members of our broader community, and you never know who might see it and join us in the future. 

!ǘ ƭŀǎǘ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ !Da ǿŜ ƭŀǳƴŎƘŜŘ ƻǳǊ ōƻƻƪƭŜǘ ŎŜƭŜōǊŀǘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ƎǊƻǳǇΩǎ ŦƛǊǎǘ нр ȅŜŀǊǎ ǳƴŘŜǊ ǘƘŜ ƎǳƛŘŀƴŎŜ ŀƴŘ 
leadership of inaugural President Tom Hands. Sales remained fairly brisk and consistent, and saw us order a 
second print run during the year. At just $15 ($20 with postage), this remains excellent value and has 
recently been more widely promoted by Friends of Parks by email and on their website. 

Continuing the publication theme, stock of the excellent booklet Scott Creek from Settlement to 
Conservation Park, by Marie Steiner, and our very popular bird brochure have both run low and we are 
getting quotes for further print runs. Naturally nothing is that simple, and with a small number of minor 
updates comes much time and delay. Hopefully these will both be resolved in the near future. 

The fourth year of our ten year Almanda Project was 
completed at the end of June this year, and the 
Almanda Report 2018 is now available for download 
ŦǊƻƳ ƻǳǊ CǊƛŜƴŘǎΩ ǿŜōǎƛǘŜΦ ¢ƘŜ ǊŜǇƻǊǘ ŎƻǾŜǊǎ ŘŜǘŀƛƭǎ 
about the fundraising and on-ground work undertaken 
in the Park, by both contractors and our volunteers, for 
the year. Supported by maps of the project areas and 
many photos, it also includes a financial report and a 
list of supporters. 

Thanks to those organisations that chose to support 
our work in the park by providing funding this year. 
These include NR AMLR, through Mark Fagan (District 
Officer) and Kat Hill, who combined to get a three year 
Scott Creek CP Plan approved for $25,000 pa under the NR AMLR Land Management Program ($20,000 
through Sustainable Landscapes and $5,000 through the Volunteer Support Program); NR AMLR also funded 
a $5,000 Community NRM Action Grant; and we had $2,500 approved under the Adelaide Hills Council 
Community Development Grants Program. Unfortunately the Department for Environment and Water 
knocked back a grant application for work in their own park! 
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To highlight the work undertaken as part of the Almanda Project, we held our third annual open day in 
autumn this year. Thanks to some great publicity, the Almanda Mine area of the Park was heaving, as over 
400 people attended the event. There were articles in Weekend Notes, The Courier and The Weekender 
Herald, notices placed on notice boards around the district, shares amongst our Facebook friends and other 
Friends groups by the Friends of Parks and, the final piece of the publicity puzzle, a large contingent of 
families came along after seeing a post on WeChat, the Chinese social media app.  

Thanks to all our members who assisted, both in preparations leading up to the day and on the day itself. 
This includes work on the walking trail during working bees, helping answer questions at the gazebo, John 
Wamsley for developing and printing the self-guided walk information and placing the labels out along the 
trail with the help of Steve Davey. Thanks also to Scott Creek Primary School, who provided refreshments for 
the multitudes from their gazebo, and Warrawong2U Mobile Sanctuary, for bringing along a couple of 
ŀƴƛƳŀƭǎ ǘƻ ǿƻǿ ǘƘŜ ŎƘƛƭŘǊŜƴ όŀƴŘ ŀ ŦŜǿ ƻŦ ǘƘŜƛǊ ǇŀǊŜƴǘǎύΧŀƴŘ ƛǘ ǿƻǳƭŘ ōŜ ǊŜƳƛǎǎ ƻŦ ƳŜ ƴƻǘ ǘƻ ǘƘŀƴƪ ƻǳǊ ǾŜǊȅ 
own local koala, who positioned herself in the Manna Gum directly above our gazebo for the duration of the 
event. 

While on events, we also set up a display at the Heysen Friends of Nature Forum in August, which has 
directly resulted in a couple joining our Hands On Team, another at the Scott Creek Primary SchooƭΩǎ мнрth 
anniversary celebration held in October, plus conducted our annual spring walk, had a couple of visits to the 
SA Museum, Laratinga in Mount Barker and our regular monthly lunches at local cafes. All in all, plenty of 
opportunities to catch up on top of our scheduled working bees, bird banding and meetings! 

 

!ƴ ǳƴǳǎǳŀƭ ƻǇǇƻǊǘǳƴƛǘȅ ǘƘŀǘ ŎŀƳŜ ǳǇ ƛƴ WǳƴŜ ǿŀǎ ǘƘŜ ŎƘŀƴŎŜ ǘƻ ŦŜŀǘǳǊŜ ƻƴ bŜǘǿƻǊƪ ¢ŜƴΩǎ ǘŜƭŜǾƛǎƛƻƴ ǎŜǊƛŜǎ 
Totally Wild. Thanks to Sophie Morgan, who grew up in Scott Creek and is Production Co-Ordinator for the 
show, their presenter and film crew came along to a working bee in Almanda Creek and interviewed a few of 
our members and filmed us in action tackling the weeds. The short segment went to air in September and, 
other than a little misidentification with Barb and Jenny, it was good fun and an excellent piece. We hope to 
get it placed on our website soon, for those that missed it. 

A little more behind the scenes, we have joined the Friends of Mylor CP, Friends of Mylor Parklands, Aldgate 
Valley Landcare Group, DEW and NR AMLR in a project designed to see if the Western Pygmy Possum can 
still be found in our part of the Adelaide Hills. It follows a similar successful project conducted in Newland 
Head CP on the Fleurieu Peninsula, where nest boxes are placed in the park and checked 4-6 weekly to see if 
they have been occupied. While there are historical records of them living in the region, they have not been 
recorded for a couple of decades. Nest boxes will be placed in Scott Creek CP as part of the project. 

We have also had ten of our bird banding activities promoted by Adelaide Hills Science Hub, with $500 
contributed by them to help run the events, which will be used to purchase some extra equipment. This has 
resulted in several new people coming out to the park to see what in involved in this long-term program.  
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There is also a proposal from Living Legacy Tree to use areas of Scott Creek CP to establish memorial plots 
for the families and friends of people who have passed away. The idea is to utilise areas of the park that are 
ǎǳƛǘŀōƭŜ ŦƻǊ ǊŜǾŜƎŜǘŀǘƛƻƴ ŀƴŘ ƛƴǾƻƭǾŜ ǘƘŜ ŘŜŎŜŀǎŜŘ ǇŜǊǎƻƴΩǎ ŦŀƳƛƭȅ ŀƴŘ ŦǊƛŜƴŘǎ ƛƴ ƎǊƻǿƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ ǇƭŀƴǘƛƴƎ ƭƻŎŀƭ 
ǘǊŜŜ ǎǇŜŎƛŜǎΣ ǿƛǘƘ ǳƴŘŜǊǎǘƻǊŜȅΣ ǿƛǘƘƛƴ ǘƘŜǎŜ ŀǊŜŀǎΦ ¢ƘŜ ŘŜŎŜŀǎŜŘ ǇŜǊǎƻƴΩǎ ŀǎƘŜǎ ǿƻǳƭŘ ōŜ ǘǊŜŀǘŜŘ ōȅ [ƛǾƛƴƎ 
Legacy Tree and placed in the memorial plot where the tree is planted. This proposal is still some way off 
being sorted out, but with each memorial plot would come a donation to the Friends group, to be used to 
off-set any costs, with the remainder to help fund other restoration work in the park.  

I have already covered a lot of the work that is done by various members in the background, keeping the 
group moving forward, but save the final big thank you to all members of FoSCCP who have contributed to 
our activities in the park.  

 

Don and Jim keep the bird banding running smoothly, regardless of how cooperative the birds are. As 
mentioned before, we have had a few new members come out to experience this up-close-and-personal 
activity with some of our feathered friends. 

We have also had a few new members join our Hands On Team, coming out to our thrice-monthly scheduled 
working bees throughout the park or the almost-weekly Wednesday team working on our showcase site in 
Almanda Creek. Thanks to them and all the old hands, who keep chipping away on the many weed fronts 
throughout the park. 

Thanks to Jenny for once again compiling our volunteer hours and passing them along to DEW. There was a 
total 2,918 FoSCCP volunteer hours contributed for the year to 30th June 2018, made up of: 

¶ мΣнлл ǿƻǊƪƛƴƎ ōŜŜ ƘƻǳǊǎ όтно ƘƻǳǊǎ ŦƻǊ ǊŜƎǳƭŀǊ ǿƻǊƪƛƴƎ ōŜŜǎ Ǉƭǳǎ птт ƘƻǳǊǎ ŦƻǊ ²ŜŘƴŜǎŘŀȅΩǎ !ƭƳŀƴŘŀ 
Creek working bees and additional informal work) 

¶ 695 hours bird-banding, including data management and net repairs 

¶ 93 hours on the Almanda Project Open Day 

¶ 737 hours on administration and meetings, including Bandicoot Tails, Facebook and grant writing and 
acquittals 

¶ 170 hours compiling the booklet celebrating the first 25 years of FoSCCP 

¶ 23 hours on the website and cartography    

Peter Watton 

 

** ********************************  
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More from the AGM 

Thanks to those members that put up their hands to volunteer for the essential roles needed to keep our 
Friends group going. Your office bearers for the next year are: 
President ς Peter Watton 
Vice President ς Jim Spiker  
Correspondence Secretary ς Jim Spiker 
Treasurer ς Donella Peters 
Minute Secretary ς Donella Peters 
Administration Assistant ς Jenny Dawes 
Membership Officer ς Lorraine Billett 
Other positions: 
Working Bee Committee ς Peter Watton, John Wamsley, Jenny Dawes, Glenn Giles 
Bird Banding Coordinator ς Don Reid 
Website Coordinator ς Rick Williams 
Social & Events Committee ς Donella Peters, Sue Braddock-Smith, Jenny Dawes 
Almanda Project Contractor Coordinator ς Brent Lores 

Guest speaker  

Following the formalities, local award-winning author and zoologist Daniella 
Clode provided a fascinating talk based on her book The Wasp and the Orchid, 
the Remarkable Life of Australian Naturalist Edith Coleman. 

Danielle is an award winning Australian author. Her writing includes natural 
history, essays, science-writing, historical fiction and best-ǎŜƭƭƛƴƎ ŎƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ 
books.  IŜǊ ōƻƻƪǎ ƘŀǾŜ ǿƻƴ ǘƘŜ ±ƛŎǘƻǊƛŀƴ tǊŜƳƛŜǊΩǎ [ƛǘŜǊŀǊȅ !ǿŀǊŘ ŦƻǊ ƴƻƴ-
fiction, Whitley Award for popular zoology and been shortlisted for the 
/ƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ .ƻƻƪ /ƻǳƴŎƛƭ ƻŦ !ǳǎǘǊŀƭƛŀ ŀǿŀǊŘǎ ŀƴŘ ƭƻƴƎƭƛǎǘŜŘ ŦƻǊ ¢ƘŜ bƛō [ƛǘŜǊŀǊȅ 
Award. 

Danielle grew up in the fishing town of Port Lincoln in South Australia before 
sailing around the coast with her parents on a boat known as ΨǘƘŜ ǇƛǊŀǘŜ ǎƘƛǇΩΦ 

After finishing school in far north Queensland she moved to Adelaide to study politics and psychology. 
Danielle worked as a zookeeper before completing her doctorate in zoology at Oxford University, studying 
seabirds and feral mink in the Outer Hebrides of Scotland. She has been a freelance writer and researcher 
ever since and also teaches creative and 
academic writing across Australia.1 

5ŀƴƛŜƭƭŜΩǎ ōƻƻƪ ƛǎ ǘƘŜ ǇǊŜǾƛƻǳǎƭȅ ǳƴǿǊƛǘǘŜƴ ǎǘƻǊȅ 
of naturalist Edith Coleman. Edith, who lived in 
Blackburn, Victoria was the first person to 
identify and describe, in 1927, the pollination of 
an orchid by pseudocopulation after careful 
observations for two seasons of the tongue 
orchid Cryptostylis leptochila and the strange 
activities of the ichneumon wasps on its 
labellum.  

This paper was written by a woman without 
formal scientific training, was quoted around 
the world and finally acknowledged as being an 
accurate observation and conclusion.  

                                                           
1
 From http://danielleclode.com.au/ 

Danielle following her presentation at the AGM 
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Subsequently, pollination by pseudocopulation was confirmed in many orchids, especially in 
Australia.2  

Edith was an amateur naturalist and science writer, who published her first scientific paper 
at the age of 48. She went on the write over 300 articles about Australian nature for 
scientific journals, newspapers and magazines. In 1949 she became the first woman to be 

awarded the Australian Natural History Medallion. 

9ŘƛǘƘ /ƻƭŜƳŀƴΩǎ ƴŀƳŜ ƛǎ ƭƛǘǘƭŜ ƪƴƻǿƴ ǘƻŘŀȅΣ ŘŜǎǇƛǘŜ 
ōŜƛƴƎ ǊŜŎƻƎƴƛǎŜŘ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ ǘƛƳŜ ŀǎ Ψ!ǳǎǘǊŀƭƛŀΩǎ ƎǊŜŀǘŜǎǘ 
orchid expertΩ ŀƴŘ Ψforemost of our women 
naturalistsΩΣ ŀƴŘ 5ŀƴƛŜƭƭŜ ǎŜt about rectifying this 
with her book. 

In uncovering her story, one reviewer notes that 
5ŀƴƛŜƭƭŜΩǎ ōƻƻƪ Ψis an approachable blend of 
biography, science, nature writing and social 
historyΩΦ Lǘ ŜƴŀōƭŜǎ ŀ ƳƻŘŜǊƴ ŀǳŘƛŜƴŎŜ ǘƻ 
ŀǇǇǊŜŎƛŀǘŜ 9ŘƛǘƘΩǎ ǎƛƎƴƛŦƛŎŀƴǘ Ŏƻƴǘributions to our 
knowledge, which also included perhaps the only 
study about the interesting mating behaviour of 
male huntsman spiders, echidna hibernation, tawny 
frogmouths and mistletoe.  

5ŀƴƛŜƭƭŜΩǎ Ǉresentation included a video showing waspsΩ pollinating activities with native orichids. 

The appreciative audience asked a number of probing questions and were then given the opportunity to 
ǇǳǊŎƘŀǎŜ ŀ ƴǳƳōŜǊ ƻŦ 5ŀƴƛŜƭƭŜΩǎ ǇǳōƭƛŎŀǘƛƻƴǎΦ ¢Ƙƛǎ ǿŀǎ ŦƻƭƭƻǿŜŘ ōȅ ǘƘŜ ǊŜƎǳƭŀǘƛƻƴ ǎǳǇǇŜǊΦ 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

********** ************************  
  

                                                           
2
 Based on book review by The Australian Orchid Foundation https://www.australianorchidfoundation.org.au/the-

wasp-and-the-orchid/ 

DanielleΩǎ presentation at the AGM 
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Working Bees: 

There was a full complement of working bee activities 
undertaken this spring, with a couple of key focusses 
being the work done on Sollya and conducting some 
roaming patrols looking for flowering woody weeds 
where larger populations have been removed in the 
past.  

We also welcomed two new members to our Hands On 
Team. Jenny and Andrew Biven chatted with Jenny D at 
the Heysen Friends of Nature Forum in August and, 
after doing plenty of walking in the Park and thinking 
they should find out more information about our group, 
took the opportunity to get it at our display, and have 
promptly taken up the cause. 

The scheduled activities were generally well attended, with 5-6 coming along to some and 8-10 some others. 
There were also the regular contributions by the Wednesday Almanda Creek group and additional selective 
spray treatment by Glenn and Peter. 

As mentioned above, one key focus at this time of the year is treatment of Sollya or Bluebell Creeper 
(Billardiera heterophylla). This is a Western Australian native, which has escaped gardens in SA to become a 
significant problem. There are several local Billardiera species, with Sweet Apple-berry (B. cymosa) the most 
common in the Park. Without having both the native and the weed side by side, sometimes separating these 
can be difficult. The Sollya flower, however, is quite distinctive, so treating them at flowering time greatly 
assists solving this mystery.  

 

From the images here, it may also be possible to show there is a difference in the colour and  shape of the 
fruits, and the leaves of Sollya are generally wider and a brighter green, compared to the more consistent 
shape and colour of Sweet Apple-berry leaves. 

It has more recently been acknowledged that Sollya benefits from fire, and this has produced one of our 
main Sollya infestations in the Park, in the north-western quarter of Helipad Hill (see map below). This area 
of the park received a prescribed burn in 2007, when perhaps the fire responsiveness of Sollya was not as 
widely known.  

The distinctive shape and sky-blue colour of Sollya 
flowers, which have no tube, with fruits inset 

The local Sweet Apple-berry flower has an obvious 
tube, duller blue colour and shorter plumper fruit, 
which become reddish-purple as they mature. 

aƻǊƴƛƴƎ ǘŜŀ ƛƴ ƻǳǊ άƻŦŦƛŎŜέ ƛƴ YŀƴƎŀǊƻƻ DǳƭƭȅΦ 


